

















WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 1ST

Mission Council began the day with Holy Communion. The Moderator reflected on
the images of God portrayed in the Book of Isaiah and the Gospel of John.

97/60 Human Sexuality Debate: Resolution 19 of the 1997 General Assembly

The General Secretary opened the discussion by reporting fully and at length on the
correspondence that he and the Moderator had received following the passing of
Resolution 19 at the 1997 General Assembly. He reported that every letter had
received a personal reply.

Mission Council heard from all the Provinces reports on reaction throughout the
country. It was evident from these responses and from the letters referred to by the
General Secretary that those who were distressed by the passing of Resolution 19
were not distributed evenly through the country as a whole, or within Provinces. It
was further noted that many who were in support of Resolution 19 were also
experiencing pain and that many had expressed no reaction.

A long discussion followed during which Mission Council sought fully to understand
the situation and to formulate an appropriate response. The Clerk confirmed that
Resolution 19 was not a constitutional amendment, and also advised that Mission
Council did not have the power to suspend or rescind a decision of General
Assembly. The Legal Adviser strongly endorsed the Clerk’s advice.

Consideration of this matter was continued later and is recorded in Minute 97/62 on
page 7.

97/61 CWM Gift of Grace

Mission Council received reports from the Province of Wales, Mersey Province and
the East Midlands Province on their plans to spend the money made available to
them from the CWM Gift of Grace. Mission Council commended the three Provinces
on their plans and shared the excitement expressed by the Provinces.

97/62 Human Sexuality Debate: Resolution 19 of the 1997 General Assembly
(continued from 97/60)

Considerable time was spent exploring a number of ways forward as Mission Council

sought to respond to the reactions following the passing of Resolution 19 at General

Assembly, always mindful of the content of Resolution 17 and also re-affirming the

importance of the work to be done as a result of Assembly Resolution 18.

The discussion was suspended and continued later. See Minute 97/68 on page 9.
97/63 Resources Planning Advisory Group (RPAG).

The Revd Duncan Wilson introduced the report of the Resources Planning Advisory
Group by affirming the message of their report to General Assembly: that before
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making progress with an updated five year plan with its budget implications, the
Church needed to establish the purpose of its mission.

In response to this, at the next Mission Council RPAG would lead a discussion about
mission in terms of leadership, planning, training and resources, so that clear
objectives could be set for both the immediate, medium and long term.

The Moderator thanked RPAG and looked forward to receiving the report at the next
Mission Council.

97/64 Provincial Management of YCWT/YLTOs

In introducing the report, the Deputy General Secretary paid tribute to Helen Brown
for the care with which she had carried out her task. Mission Council received the
Report with appreciation. The Revd Dr. Lesley Husselbee (Training Committee)
acknowledged the Recommendation made by the Report that the ultimate
responsibility for the programme should rest with the Training Committee rather than
the Youth and Children’s Work Committee. She asked that this decision should be
deferred to the next meeting of Mission Council to enable the Training Committee to
establish and understand the full implications. The Deputy General Secretary advised
Mission Council to accept this request, noting that doing so would not result in the
process extending beyond the originally planned timescale. Mission Council agreed.

97/65 URC Holiday Forum
The Deputy General Secretary introduced the report on the URC Holiday Forum and
the Resolution:

“Mission Council appoints Julian Macro, Graham Stacy and John Waller to represent
it in discussions with the steering group of the URC Holiday Forum regarding the
legal standing of the Forum and its relationship to the United Reformed Church.”

The Revd Peter Poulter proposed that the resolution be amended by adding the
words:

u

. and empowers them to reach an agreement on behalf of Mission Council”

This was seconded by Mrs. Irene Wren and agreed by Mission Council. The full
Resolution was then put to the Council:

“Mission Council appoints Julian Macro, Graham Stacy and John Waller to represent
it in discussions with the steering group of the URC Holiday Forum regarding the
legal standing of the Forum and its relationship to the United Reformed Church and
empowers them to reach an agreement on behalf of Mission Council.”

The Resolution was carried.
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97/66 Memorandum from Church and Society Committee on ADVISERS and work
around AIDS.

The report was presented by Mrs. Val Morrison. Mission Council noted and received

the report with appreciation.

97/67 Theology of Ministry

The Revd Dr. Colin Thompson introduced the statement which had been prepared by
the Doctrine, Prayer and Worship Committee and the Deputy General Secretary
reminded Mission Council that the statement had been produced as a result of the
Patterns of Ministry debate. A number of issues were raised, questions asked and
suggestions made about how the statement should be used in the future.

It was agreed that the statement should be circulated, as an affirmed draft, among
our partner Churches and sent to Provincial Synods for discussion and that
responses, comments and suggestions for further work should be sent to the
Doctrine, Prayer and Worship Committee. The Moderator, aware of the degree of
urgency, suggested that there should be a two year consultative period. This was
agreed. At the same time, it was agreed that Doctrine, Prayer and Worship, in
consultation with Ministries and Training, should undertake the further work noted in
paragraph 2.11 of the statement.

97/68 Human Sexuality Debate: Resolution 19 of the 1997 General Assembly
(continued from 97/62)

The Revd Malcolm Hanson proposed the following Resolution, which was seconded

by Mr. Ken Woods.

“Mission Council:

a) has received and heard calls from a number of District Councils, churches,
ministers and members to suspend or rescind Resolution 19. After careful
reflection, Mission Council is of a mind that it is neither appropriate nor within
its power to take such action;

b) expresses its continuing concern for the unity, peace and well-being of the
United Reformed Church, and reaffirms the vital significance of Resolutions 17
and 18 which emphasise the need for a spirit of unity and for further work to
be done;

c) understands General Assembly not finally to have defined the United
Reformed Church’s attitude to homosexual relationships and sees Resolution
19 as holding options open until the Resolution 18 process is complete;

d) urges all the councils and members of the Church to speak and act with that
sympathy and compassion to which Christ calls us.”

The Resolution was carried unanimously. It was agreed that a copy of this
Resolution should be sent to the Provincial Synods together with a letter which
would give background information on the Resolution and the way in which it had
been reached.

The covering letter was presented later. See Minute 97/75 on page 13.
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97/69 Nominations Committee

In introducing the paper from the Nominations Committee, the General Secretary
noted that the Secretary of the committee, Mr. Desmond Curry, was unwell and in
hospital. Mission Council expressed its concern and sent its good wishes to Mr.
Curry.

The following nominations were then proposed by Mr Burnham and agreed by
Mission Council:

Review Group — Secretary for Ecumenical Relations
Convener: Mrs. Rosalind Goodfellow
Members: Revd Fleur Houston, Revd Brian Bailey
Revd Gethin Rhys, Mr. Desmond Curry

Thames North Moderator Appointment Group
Revd Bernie Collins is unable to serve. Revd Alasdair Pratt nominated in his
place.

Committee Vacancies
Communications and Editorial Revd Peter Moth, Revd Roger Hall

Equal Opportunities Revd Nanette Head, Revd Wilf Bahadur
National Assessment Board Dr. Christopher Whitehead

Youth & Children’s Work Mr. Lewis McKenzie

URC Trust — Directors Mr. Martyn Daldorph,

Dr. Brian Woodhall,
Mrs. Christine Meekison
Assembly Arrangements Convener: Revd Alasdair Pratt

Representation on Other Bodies
Milton Mount Foundation Revd Peter Grimshaw (appointment for a
further term)
Mr. David Butler
Lord Wharton Trust Mr. Norman Fabb
Mansfield College Training Dr. David Peel, Revd Janet Sowerbutts
and Education Committee

It was noted that the Revd Jean Forster had resigned from the Discipleship,
Stewardship and Witness Committee.

Youth Secretary

The General Secretary reported that the Appointment Group had met, drawn up a
job description and person specification and that the post had been advertised. 12
applications had been received and 5 candidates had been short-listed and
interviewed. However, as the Appointment Group had not felt able to make an
appointment, the post would be re-advertised.

Mission Council, noting the importance of the development of Youth Work, agreed
to authorise the Officers of the General Assembly to make an appointment on behalf
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of the Council should an appropriate candidate be found before the next meeting of
the Mission Council.

Secretary for Discipleship, Stewardship and Witness

The General Secretary reported that, although the post had been advertised twice,
no suitable candidate had been identified.

97/70 Report from the Moderator of General Assembly 1996/7
Mission Council received a report prepared by Dr. David Thompson following his
year as Moderator of General Assembly.

The Moderator’s Chaplain led a period of reflection and closed with prayer.

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 2ND

Opening worship was led by the Chaplain, and included a time of Bible listening and
reflection on Psalms, introduced by the Moderator.

97/71 Human Sexuality Debate: Resolution 41 of the 1997 General Assembly

The Deputy General Secretary introduced the report of the Pastoral Group which had
been established in response to Resolution 41 of General Assembly, and noted that
to date the group had been little used. He suggested that the Group should continue
to exist for the time being and that Mission Council should review the situation at its
meeting in January. This was agreed.

97/72 Pilots Development Officer

The Revd Stephen Thornton introduced the report and explained that since the
report had been prepared the situation had changed. The Revd Erica Beglin had
decided that she could not continue in post due to illness.

Mission Council recognised the importance of Pilots and the focus on Children and
Young People requested by General Assembly, and also noted the involvement of
the Congregational Federation. The General Secretary suggested that the whole
matter be looked at again by the Youth and Children’s Work Committee in
consultation with the Staffing Advisory Group and the Ecumenical Committee. The
review should include consideration, by the Mission Council Advisory Group, of the
possibility of funding the post nationally.

In view of the urgency, it was agreed that the officers of the Youth and Children’s
Work and Ecumenical Committees should meet with the General Secretary and the
Deputy General Secretary. Mission Council further agreed to empower these officers
to take appropriate action.

For the immediate future, Provincial Pilot Officers would be asked to provide support
to companies in their areas.
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97/73 Election to Mission Council Advisory Group

The election papers having been distributed earlier were collected and the votes
counted. The Moderator announced that the Revd Graham Long had been elected to
serve as a member of the Mission Council Advisory Group until 2001.

97/74 Human Sexuality Debate: Resolution 18 of the 1997 General Assembly
(continued from 97/50)

Dr. David Thompson reported on behalf of the special Nominations Group that had

been established to make recommendations to Mission Council for membership of

the Core Group and the four sub-groups which were to be set up in response to the

passing of Resolution 18 at the 1997 General Assembly.

Dr. Thompson asked permission to increase the size of two of the four sub-groups
from the 6 members recommended by the Mission Council Advisory Group to 8. He
explained that the Nomination Group felt that this increased membership would
ensure well-balanced groups with a wider range of experience and therefore was
particularly appropriate for the sub-groups which would be considering Ordination
and Human Sexuality and reflecting on the Wider Issues of Human Sexuality.

Mission Council agreed to the proposed number of members of the four sub-groups.

Dr. Thompson then presented the following nominations for membership of the Core
Group:
Core Group

Revd Elizabeth Welch (Convener)

Revd Tony Burnham (Secretary)

Revd Malcolm Hanson

Dr. David Thompson

Revd Graham Maskery

Mrs. Val Morrison

These were approved unanimously.

Dr. Thompson then presented a list of nominees and alternatives for the four sub-
groups which would undertake work on:

1. Biblical Authority

2. Authority of General Assembly and other councils

3. Ordination and Human Sexuality

4. Reflection on wider issues of Sexuality.

Mission Council then unanimously agreed to the appointments and to the principle
that Dr. Thompson, together with the Revd Elizabeth Caswvell and the General
Secretary, should be able to make further appointments from a reserve list should
that prove necessary.

The Moderator stressed that the list of Nominations should be treated as a
confidential working paper and was not for circulation.
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97/75 Human Sexuality Debate: Resolution 19 of the 1997 General Assembly
(continued from 97/68)

The Deputy General Secretary read the letter (copy attached to these Minutes) that

it was proposed should be sent to the Provinces with a copy of the Mission Council

resolution detailed in para. 97/68

A number of amendments to the letter were suggested and agreed

It was proposed and agreed that the letter should be signed by the Deputy General
Secretary as the secretary of Mission Council. It was also agreed that the letter and
resolution should be made available immediately to enable circulation prior to the
Provincial Synods.

The Moderator expressed thanks to the Deputy General Secretary for his care in
drafting the letter.

97/76 Assembly Resolution on the discipline of all members

The Moderator asked Mission Council to split into groups to consider the paper
prepared by the Deputy General Secretary in response to the passing of the
Assembly Resolution on the discipline of all members (Resolution 54 of General
Assembly 1996)

The groups reported on their discussions and Mission Council agreed that, before the
proposed work on discipline and guidelines for Elders’ Meetings could begin, the
Doctrine, Prayer and Worship Committee should be asked to look at the meaning and
understanding of Church Membership.

It was also agreed that, in the light of work already done, the Thames North
Province should be asked to draft guidelines on how to deal with situations when
accusations are made concerning the behaviour of local Church Officers and to
present these to Mission Council.

Mission Council then considered two proposed responses to the General Assembly
contained in the report from the Deputy General Secretary:

1. Dealing with pastoral difficulties and breakdown is primarily the responsibility
of Elders” and Church Meetings, together with the District Council whenever a
minister is particularly involved. District Councils in particular need to be sure
that their procedures are reviewed and publicised at regular intervals, and that
available resources of support are also made known.

The following amendment was suggested and agreed:

To delete “whenever a minister is particularly involved” in line 2 and add “and
Provincial Moderator in certain circumstances”

The amended proposal was then put to the Council and agreed:
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to 2 October 1997

[D]B MISSION COUNCIL Sl
[Q% from 30 September

TIMETABLE

The General Assembly has agreed that every agenda should be headed with the
question, what are the ecumenical implications of this agenda?

TUESDAY

12.00
Onwards

1.00

2.00

4.00

4.30

7.00

8.00

8.45

WEDNESDAY

8.30

Check in
LUNCH
WORSHIP AND BIBLE LISTENING

Welcome and apologies

Appointment of minute secretary for this meeting
Minutes of last meeting

Matters arising

Our agenda and additional business

Report of Mission Council Advisory Group (Paper P)
Notice of election procedures
Appointment of tellers for the year

Province groups on agenda priorities
(see letter dated 16.9.97)

TEA

Report back
Human sexuality: responding to resolution 18
(Paper A2) (including group work)

SUPPER

Short but vital: AGOGAL report (Paper B)
Ministers' pension fund (Paper C)
Totnes (Paper D)
Ecumenical committee (Paper E)
Task group on authority (Paper N)
Responding to legal matters

PRAYERS

BREAKFAST

COMMUNION



10.00 Human sexuality: the reaction to resolution 19 (Paper A1)
10.45 COFFEE
11.15 Human sexuality: the reaction to resolution 19
: review of resolution 41 (Paper A3)
1.00 LUNCH
Free time
< BTk TEA
4.00 Church life and mission:
Provincial projects (Paper F)
Resource Planning Advisory Group
YCWT management (Paper G)
Holiday Forum (Paper H)
Church and Society (Paper Q at meeting)
7.00 SUPPER
8.00 People:
Nominations, including Secretaries for Discipleship,
Stewardship ana wWwitness, and Youth Work
THURSDAY
8.30 BREAKFAST
9.15 WORSHIP AND BIBLE LISTENING
10.00 Election to vacant place on MCAG
Election to resolution 18 groups
Ministerial discipline guidelines (Paper 1)
10.45 COFFEE
11.156 Discipline of members and pastoral breakdown (Paper M)
(including group work)
Theology of Ministry (Paper L)
12.30 CLOSING PRAYERS

1.00

LUNCH
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After the Assembly debate on human sexuality

There are significant matters which Mission Council needs to discuss, either
because Assembly has asked it to, or out of concern for the life of the whole
Church. We shall consider them under three headings although clearly they
belong together. Despite the title, our discussion and decision at this meeting
is about the care, confidence, and direction of the Church as a whole.

1 Resolution 18

This is dealt with in attached paper A2. We are dealing with this first because
it is an Assembly instruction and because the decision we take (particularly
about timetable) will be a factor when we come to a more general discussion.
It is also important that we have the maximum time to think about and discuss
nominations to any groups.

2. The reaction to resolution 19

We will come to this fresh on Wednesday morning. The discussion will be
opened by Tony Burnham, who has berne the brunt of the reaction since the
Assembly. He will set the scene and then in plenary session you will be asked
to fill the picture out. Provincial representatives are asked to come with some
idea of the variety of reactions within their Provinces.

Our discussion will eventually have a focus in a resolution which has been sent
to us by the Derbyshire District Council. It reads as follows:
"Derbyshire District Council, recognising the divisive nature of
resolution 19, instructs Mission Council to suspend resolution 19".

This was proposed, at a meeting on 8 September, by the Revd Philip Waller,
seconded by Mr Jim Gill, and passed by the Council with two people voting
against. :

It is not "normal” for Mission Council to be asked to suspend an Assembly
resolution within 3 months of its being passed, and we will need to consider
the implications of doing so. However, Mission Council is empowered to act
on behalf of Assembly between its meetings. It will be necessary, in this case,
to decide whether or not our consideration of this matter is allowed under
standing order 3e(iv). A matter which has been resolved by Assembly cannot
be considered again for two years unless it is deemed that changed
circumstances or new evidence justify earlier reconsideration of the matter.

Our prayer must be that God will give us clear minds and compassionate
hearts. Although we may not specifically discuss resolution 17, we need to
remember it.

3. Resolution 41 review
The actions that have been taken as a result of this resolution are described in

Paper A3 attached. The Council is asked to review the situation.
John Waller
September 1997
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Responding to Resolution 18

This was passed by the Assembly in the following amended form.

18.

Assembly,

noting the requests made in a number of responses from local churches, District
Councils and provincial Synods for further time and space to reflect on these
matters, asks Mission Council to arrange for further work to be done,
ecumenically and in consultation with our partner churches through the World
Alliance of Reformed Churches (WARC) and the Council for World Mission
(CWM) where appropriate and possible, on

a) the nature of Biblical authority for the life of the church;

b) the relationship between the authority of General Assembly and the other
Councils of the Church;

c) the matter of ordination and human sexuality, including the implications

of ordaining ministers in committed homosexual relationships;

and also to consider ways in which the Church may be assisted in
reflection on the wider issues of human sexuality. To enable this process
Assembly asks Mission Council to establish a timetable for these
reflective processes and ensure appropriate representation on necessary
consultative groups and working parties.

MCAG proposes the following way of responding to the resolution. Mission Council
will need to discuss it and then decide whether to accept or to amend it.

The proposal

1

Mission Council should remit responsibility for the implementation of resolution
18 to a core group of 3 of its senior members, plus the General Secretary, who
will act as secretary. "Senior" is intended to describe gifts and experience rather
than age.

The core group would work through the conveners of the sub-groups described
in paragraph 2. It would be responsible for arranging the ecumenical
consultation required by the resolution. It would consider and respond to
requests for the appointment of co-opted members to any of the sub-groups. It
would negotiate the allocation of Assembly-appointed staff to any sub-group
that was not able to administer its own work.

The core group would oversee the work of the following four sub-groups and in
due course would report to Mission Council.
The sub-groups would be:

2.1 Biblical authority (6 people)

2.2  Authority of General Assembly and other councils (6 people)
2.3 Ordination and human sexuality (6 people)

2.4  Reflection on wider issues of sexuality (6 people)

The core group should be asked to report to the March 1999 Mission Council,
with a view to a report being submitted to Assembly.



4. The core group should be asked to consider the possibility of publishing
discussion papers on any or all of the areas of its remit, in order to allow wider
discussion of the issues involved so that people can be prepared for Assembly
discussion.

5. The treasurer would be asked to authorise an overspend on the 1997 and 1998
budgets to allow this work to begin. A separate budget figure would be
negotiated within the Mission Council budget for 1999.

Mission Council agrees to implement Assembly resolution 18 in accordance with the
proposal submitted by the Mission Council Advisory Group.

This proposal as it stands, or in an amended form, will require people to be appointed
to do the work. MCAG proposes that they should be appointed by Mission Council at
this meeting. In view of the importance of the work, and of the need for those who do
it to carry the confidence of the whole Church, some unusual nominating procedures
are suggested.

Nominations

6. A nominating group would be established consisting of David Thompson,
immediate, past Moderator, (Convener), Tony Burnham (Secretary) and one
representative of each Province appointed by and from the Provincial
representatives to Mission Council.

7e Thb General Secretary would receive nominations from members of Mission

sday, 1 October. The nominations should be

v AAS A -
uncil up to lunch time on Wedne

v {J"“,E‘i‘jlie;t\“‘u U?‘f:.‘ nonnee (F.HU H"i!,’?:ﬂ‘:;v

kil ar ~FFEe Thveany osbaridAd ales ivdicaato way b i e maresmn (e i atad Far

il on Thursday morning. The Councll would consider the siat s a whoie,

PSS | PPN T
nes mignt neec 10 ne

9. In making and considering nominations the following points (among others) may
be important:

9.1 Each of the sub-groups needs people with expertise but they also need
within them an understanding of the nature and current thinking of the
whole United Reformed Church.

9.2  The usual considerations of balance must apply, with attention given to
the theological balance. This does not necessarily mean that identified
groups must have their person(s) on each of the sub-groups.

9.3 In view of the tight timetable, and in view of the fact that other work
must continue, it may be right to see if the membership of the
sub-groups can he drawn largely from those who are not currently
members of Assembly committees.

Mission Council adopts the nominating process for resolution 18 groups as proposed by
the Mission Council Advisory Group.

John Waller
September 97
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Resolution 41 Pastoral Group
Report to Mission Council : September/October 1997

1. At its meeting in July the Assembly passed the following resolution:

"General Assembly instructs the Officers of Assembly as a matter of urgency to form
a Working Group to enable sensitive care of Districts, Churches and individuals who
feel pain and distress as a result of the passing of Resolution 19 and asks Mission
Council to review the work of the group at its next meeting."

S The Assembly officers subsequently appointed Elizabeth Caswell, Malcolm Hanson,
Jim Hollyman, Glyn Jenkins Lis Mullen and John Waller as members of the group. It
was agreed that reference to the group should be made through the General Secretary.
Most of this information was published in the September issue of "Reform”. An
update will appear in October.

& The group had a first meeting on 4 September and further meetings are planned.

4. Certain general principles were agreed:

* There would be a direct personal response to every enquiry.
In many cases a reference would be made to existing local sources of pastoral
care.

. Alternative sources would be negotiated when this seemed to be required.

. In some cases the group or one of its members would give direct pastoral
support.

. If experience showed this to be helpful, the group could in future offer some

general guidance.

~1 The group wondered whether or not it would be appropriate to offer to act in a
mediating role in the case of ministers considering resignation from the roll or
churches considering secession.

6. The group considered applications for help from four ministers and decided on an
initial response in each case.

7. Whilst this report is presented in a bureaucratic form, the group is clear that its method
of working must be pastoral. By the grace of God it will respond to the pain of those
who come to it always in a pastoral spirit.

John Waller
10 September 97



MISSION COUNCIL
< B

| from 30 September
‘| to2 October 1997

CNC_]
AN AC]I

ar

ADVISORY GROUP ON GRANTS AND LOANS (AGOGAL)
REPORT FOR PERIOD JANUARY 1996 - JULY 1997
Background

AGOGAL is an Advisory Group to Mission Council, and was established in
1992 "to advise Mission Council and specialised Committees of Assembly on
grants and loans from central funds in support of the local ministry of projects
which are designed to develop the outreach of the church and which are
applied for by a Provincial Synod or by a local church or District Council with
Synod approval®. It was reviewed by Mission Council in January 1996, and its
continuation supported.

It was originally intended that AGOGAL consider requests for financial support
from the following funds:

Church Building Fund

industrial Evangelism Fund

Ministry in Ecumenical Situations (MES)

Mission Expenses in the UK (MEUK)

New Enterprises in Mission (NEM)

In practice, the Church Buildings Fund has operated separately from AGOGAL,
the MES, MEUK and NEM funds have been combined in to the Combined
Grants Fund, and a Social Action sub-division has been added. (AGOGAL has
also been responsible for reviewing Assembly Grants - previously known as
Central Church Grants - to specific bodies supported by the URC, but wishes to
propose a change to this arrangement - see below.

Membership

Apart from its Convenor and Secretary, AGOGAL's membership is made up of
staff members. The current membership is (changes since the last report are
indicated):

. Convenor (since March 1996): Simon Rowntree (member of Mission Council)
- Secretary: Rev Roger Whitehead

< Church and Society: Rev Peter Brain

- Discipleship and Witness: to be appointed (previously Muriel Garrow)

- Ecumenical: Rev Sheila Maxey

- Finance: Clem Frank

- International Church Relations: Rev Philip Woods (previously Rev TonyCoates)
- Ministries (CRCWs): Graham Ghaleb

- Ministries: Rev Christine Craven (previously Rev Michael Diffey)

- Youth and Children's Work: Paul Franklin and Rosemary Johnston (alternates)
- Deputy General Secretary: Rev John Waller






£5,500 pa for three years towards the cost of ecumenical ministry in the
Locking Castle housing development, Weston-super-Mare (P)

£5,000 pa for three years towards the cost of ecumenical ministry in Pratts
Bottom, Orpington (P)

£5,500 pa for three years towards a Methodist diaconal worker in North
Swindon (P)

Mission Expenses in the UK (MEUK)

£7,000 over three years towards the expenses of a CRCW in Clapton Park,
Hackney

£3,000 pa for one further year towards the expenses of the Justice and Peace
Worker, Milton Keynes

£2,500 pa for five years (reducing in the last two years) towards the expenses
of the North Warwickshire Special Category Ministry.

£6,000 for a one year block grant to the Birmingham Inner City Mission Council
(£2,000 of this comes from the NEM Fund)

£4,500 in the first year towards the expenses of a URC minister in the upper
Dean LEP, Bedfordshire

£3,000 pa for five years towards the cost of appointing a Mission Enabler for
the South Wales District

New Enterprises in Mission (NEM)

£3,000 pa for three years towards the costs of volunteer workers to implement
the mission strategy at the Vine Church, Rochester

£2,000 for three years towards the expenses of a volunteer to undertake a
mission audit at Sheerness URC

£3,000 pa for three years towards the cost of a Project Co-ordinator for the
Nelson Inter-Faith Project

£3,000 pa for two years towards the cost of the Gillingham Mission Seed Team

£3,000 pa for three years towards the cost of a children’s worker in the
Montfort Mission Project, Romsey

£4,500 over three years towards the cost of appointing a London City
Missionary at Charlton URC

£300 to the National Religious Education Festival
Social Action (SA)

£2,500 for one year towards the cost of a development worker at Old Trafford
working with two Anglican parishes and the URC
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Composition of the Ecumenical Committee

To date the Nominations Committee have ensured that two out of the eight
'core' members of the Ecumenical Committee (i.e. those appointed by
Assembly and not other committees) have come one from Scotland and one
from Wales. In future the Committee would like to propose that the Synod of
Wales appoint someone to represent ecumenical concerns in Wales (after David
Fox comes to the end of his term in 1998) and that the same should apply for
Scotland after Peter Arthur retires in 1999 (i.e. the Mid-Scotland District or the
Synod of Scotland depending on where we are with the SCC by then - if union
goes ahead we would expect it to be for the Synod of Scotland to name their
representative). This would then leave the Nominations Committee free to fill
the eight 'core' places as they thought most appropriate.

Of course, this involves an increase in the size of the Ecumenical Committee
and hence we believe that such a change of practice would need authorising by
Mission Council.
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At its meeting in October 1996 Mission Council decided that this money should
be given for mission projects in the 3 Provinces with the least resources. The
expected amount per Province was £27 - 28,000.

In January 1997 that decision was defined as follows:

8.1 That the criteria used by the Resource Sharing Task Group to assess
relative wealth should be used also for the purpose of identifying East
Midlands, Mersey and Wales Provinces as the primary recipients of the
Hong Kong money.

8.2 That each of the above Provinces be asked to submit proposals for a
mission project which will be funded out of its proportion of the Hong
Kong money. This should be work that would not otherwise have been
funded out of their own resources.

8.3 That the Mission Council in March or October 1997 will be invited to
approve these proposals, or not. Once approved, occasional reports will
be submitted to Mission Council for forwarding to CWM.

8.4 In the event that any or all of the 3 Provinces are not able to submit an
approved project by October 1997, Mission Council may wish to invite
the next poorest, as identified by the Resource Sharing Task Group”.

The submissions from the Mersey and Wales Provinces will be available at
Mission Council. The submission from the East Midlands Province is detailed
below.

Proposal for a mission project

Background

The East Midlands Province has for some time had a concern to integrate and
develop its approach to mission. At an all day conference in May, a great deal
of existing work was identified and encouragement given to several other
initiatives. Two further projects were identified as appropriate next priorities.
Both would require funding and both needed more preparatory work to be
done. In the case of one of these - the development of an evangelism training
resources project in Leicester - further discussions have shown that more
groundwork is needed before the project can begin.

In the case of the other project - the appointment of a Mission Enabler through
CWM - a great deal more work has now been done. However, this is a new
project which will only be possible if funding can be found. It is this proposal,
therefore, which is now offered to Mission Council in relation to the CWM "gift
of grace’'.
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Report Submitted by Helen M. Brown. 11/9/97

1. Preamble

Mission Council agreed that Provincial management of the YCWT/YLTOs was feasible and
set out a scheme, in paper 'B' at their meeting held on 18th January 1997
Paragraph 2.2 proposed the employment of someone to manage the change, over a period of
twelve months, and implement the actions listed in Section 9 of the said paper. As the person
appointed to undertake this task, I submit my report.

2. Action taken to date

2.1  Having been asked to consider taking this role, I submitted my action plan for
consideration. This was accepted and on 6th March 1997 I met with Revd John Waller to
discuss the process which lay ahead in implementing the change to Provincial management of
the YCWT/YLTOs! Since then I have kept in regular contact with John Waller and have
submitted written and verbal reports to him on every aspect of the work, each stage of the
process and my progress to date.

2.2.  First, I wrote to all twelve Synod Clerks to introduce myself, outline the task and ask
for the names of the appropriate people in their Strategy Groups * with whom I should make
contact in their Province. Eventually visits to each of the twelve Provinces were arranged
over a period of five months where I met with members of the Strategy Group, or

1. YCWT is the title used throughout this paper to includes the 9 Youth and Children's Work Trainers
(YCWTs), 2 Youth Leadership Training Officers (YLTOs) and 1 Youth and Children's Work Training and
Development Officer (YCWTDO). They may also be referred to as Trainers.

2 The term Strategy Group is used to include all the titles used for the Provincial group which manages
the Trainers (YCWT/YCWTDO).






collectively at their Team meeting in June. They were invited to telephone or write to me at
any time about any issue. Six have telephoned about individual issues.

2.8.  Ijudge myself to have created maximum opportunities for consultation and
collaboration as requested by Mission Council. In addition to the above, I have met and
spoken on more than one occasion with Revd John Sutcliffe, Revd Lesley Husselbee,
Rosemary Johnstone, Children's Advocate (CA) and Paul Franklin, National Youth Secretary
(NYS). I have contacted Revd Duncan Wilson by telephone and had a meeting with four
representatives of the national Youth and Children's Work Committee. Discussions have taken
place with Hilary Gunn and Clem Frank. Individual people from various Provinces have
contacted me for further information, assistance, advice, clarification on certain points or to
give me an update on the action they are taking.

2.9. I have rewritten the Staff Development Policy (SDP) incorporating the old policy and
adding or extending some sections to assist those Provinces which feel they need more
detailed guidance on procedures. The first draft of the revised SDP has been submitted for
consultation, comment and amendment. I shall collate the responses as soon as they are
received prior to passing the document to the appropriate committee/s for approval. The final
SDP will be a yardstick for all to follow as well as providing the necessary documentation for
accreditation by the Youth Agency and DfEE funding requirements.

2.10  During the rewriting of the document, I have worked closely with Mr Hilary Gunn on
the guidance notes for the generic job descriptions and person specifications for the YCWT
and the Manager, the disciplinary and grievance procedures and the terms and conditions of
employment. (This was requested in para 9.1. of paper 'B').

2.11. Discussions re financial aspects have taken place with Clem Frank (re Section 6 of
paper B'). His comments have been shared with representatives from each Province and all
YCWTs.

2.12. From 6th March to date I have worked about 392 hours plus 130+ hours travelling
(excluding overnight stays for provinces at a distance) which together averages over 15 hours
per week. I have attended 25 meetings; sent 100+ letters, made or received over a hundred
telephone calls.

(Para2.2. of paper B' suggested 2 days a week and reducing. This target is being met).

3. Comment on findings to date

3.1.  All Provinces have accepted the decision made by Mission Council to move to the

Provincial management of YCWTSs. (Initial responses from Provinces are given in Appendix 1
in Mission Council paper B'). Most Provinces are well organised having developed their
management structures or are well on the way to implementing Provincial management.






Provinces questioned the need for such a post and questioned its validity and necessity. Seven
have not identified one as they were uncertain as to the role or purpose of such a post. One
(YLTO) has a consultant who is also his personal supervisor. It is felt to be a grey area in
need of further thought.  The range of opinion includes comments such as:-

* there is no need for a consultant; one could be found should it be necessary

* the personal supervisor or, in some cases, the manager could act as consultant (i.e. in

agreement with 5.6. in paper 'B')

% there should be one National consultant who understands the work of the YCWT and
can be called upon by any of the twelve YCWTs or the Strategy Groups at agreed
intervals to give external support or ensure professional development and inservice
needs are being met. (Others disagreed as this was seen as one of the functions of the

manager and Strategy Group).

% a national consultant should be available to guide both the YCWTs and the Provincial
Manager to oversee all Provinces and ensure continuity and consistency between all.
it the support of a consultant should be optional

the money suggested as an allocation for this post (6.4. paper B) would give better
value for money if it provided for quality inservice for the 12 members of the Team
either as group or in 2/3 provinces sharing their allocation for regional inservice.

the name 'Consultant’ is pretentious and if the role is to continue it should be changed
to 'Mentor', 'Adviser' or Professional Adviser'. The term consultant has inappropriate
connotations.

* The £5,000 proposed allocation was considered either insufficient or too much
depending on the differing viewpoints as to the role. Some feel payment is unrealistic
and unfair especially when the manger is in a voluntary capacity and if the personal
supervisor is unpaid and performing a similar task.

If a consultant was appointed, it would be difficult to monitor and administer

It could be difficult to find the appropriate person

some question how often this post would be needed in reality

Three Provinces have intimated they would be willing to share a consultant with
another Province, if one was needed. ‘

* * X *

42.1. A consultant would only be needed where the manager or personal supervisor did not
have the appropriate skills or experience. It was suggested by one Province that selection of
the personal supervisor should ensure that they had the appropriate skills or experience if the
manager did not possess these.

4.2.1. Tt was stated by some that the denomination needs someone to oversee reviews,
schemes, procedures and to ensure good employment practices are maintained. This could be
the ‘'link person' within the Training Committee or other nominated person who understands
the work of the Team.






concerns by some, by raising the awareness of the Provinces and requiring them to re-look at
their provision for youth and children's work, the role of the YCWT and the functioning of
their Strategy Groups. This has enhanced the role of the Trainers and raised awareness of
their work and status. It has identified where provision and practice can be improved.

6.2. Two Provinces commented that they have previously lacked direction and been
insufficiently rigorous. This change in management structure has prompted them into action
which will result in greater efficiency and effectiveness as they are more aware of the need to
plan and support their YCWT and to improve their communication and information flow.
Some who originally questioned the change, now state that they would have replied positively
had they understood the issues more fully.

6.3.  Many stated that they are eager to improve their practice and this change has
prompted them into reviewing the situation. They want the national pattern to be adhered to
and delivered Provincially.

6.4.  All Provinces are continuing to develop ecumenical links in a variety of ways.
7. Consequent Actions

Paper ‘B' Section 9 lists the six consequent actions which the person appointed to the post
would oversee. I state below where I have reached in relation to each point listed.

7.1.  The Staff Development Policy (9.1.) - the first draft has been written and is out for
consultation (see 2.9. of this paper).

7.2.  Consultation with the Welsh Office and DfEE (9.2.) -Will be undertaken at the
appropriate time on completion of the Staff Development Policy

7.3.  Provincial Implementation (9.3). This is well advanced for most Provinces. They need
to be given an agreed date for formal implementation.

7.4. Committees. (9.4) A decision on which committee will oversee the YCWTs is needed
prior to the finalisation of plans proposed in section 5 of paper B'. I have discussed
the issues with members of both committees and reported on this matter.

7.5. The Team (9.5) has had and will have further discussions on the points identified in
section 7 of paper 'B'; they have already moved some way towards this.

7.6.  Oversight (9.6) is taking place to the best of my ability through collaboration and
regular consultation with all relevant parties.

8. Oversight of the the Team: Training Committee or National Youth and
Children's Committee?

A Recommendation to Mission Council.

8.1.  There is a groundswell of opinion that the responsibility for the Team of YCWTs






E MISSION COUNCIL

> from 30 September H
to 2 October 1997

.
N AC]J

ATl

=
>
AN

URC Holiday Forum

At its meeting in October 1993 Mission Council decided that no further URC
Forums be held. The Forum had been a feature of church life for many years
but recently numbers had declined and financial losses had been incurred.

At its meeting in January 1994 Mission Council was told that the October
decision had been conveyed to those who had recently attended URC Forums
and as a result an independent group had been set up and had agreed to run a
Forum Holiday in August 1994.

This venture was successful and the group has run Holiday Forums each year
since. Some 210 people attended this year, when Peter Mcintosh was the
speaker and Peter Poulter the worship leader. At some point the Discipleship
and Witness Committee agreed that the group could use the title "URC Holiday
Forum".

The steering group for Holiday Forum now wishes to regularise its position and
proposes to set up a charitable trust for the purpose. It has asked;

a) for the blessing of Mission Council to the setting up of a separate
charitable trust, and
b) for approval to the use of the initials "U.R.C." in the name "U.R.C.

Holiday Forum Charitable Trust".

The request was discussed by the Mission Council Advisory Group and the
advice of the Legal Adviser has been sought. MCAG is very sympathetic to the
aim of the steering group to put the Holiday Forum on a more secure basis but
it is not sure that the way proposed is the best way forward. The question
may hang on some fairly technical legal points. MCAG therefore proposes that;

"Mission Council appoints Julian Macro, Graham Stacy and John
Waller to represent it in discussions with the steering group of the
URC Holiday Forum regarding the legal standing of the Forum and
its relationship to the United Reformed Church"”.

John Waller
September 1997
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General Assembly in July 1997 received and accepted our Report proposing a completely
new Process for Ministerial Discipline. From this moment of acceptance, this new Process
superseded all other disciplinary procedures and became operative.

The Working Party has met twice since Assembly and has completed the following tasks:

It has written an Introduction which seeks to explain the Process and Rules of Procedure,
mainly for the benefit of those whose responsibility it will be to initiate the Process,
usually at District Council level.

It has written Guidelines to assist those who will operate the Process within the Assembly
Commission and the Appeals Commission.

It has drafted 39 Forms of Notice which will be required at various stages of the Process.

The whole body of literature - Introduction, Part /, Part 2, Guidelines and Forms - will be
available at Mission Council for the perusal of those who wish to see it.

As soon as possible, the Introduction, Part 1 and Part 2 will be printed as a new

"Section 0" of the Manual of the United Reformed Church, together with consequent
amendments to other sections of the Manual which have also been agreed by Assembly.
The Guidelines will be published separately for those who need to have them. Forms 1 and
2 will be required at local level and will be held in the Provincial Offices. The remainder
will be hold by the Secretary of the Assembly Commission Panel (or the General Secretary
in the case of Appeals).

There are several further pieces of work conceming aspects of discipline which the
Working Party believes are not within its brief. These are as follow:

A new document to replace the existing Pastoral Measure, taking up matters there which
are not part of the newly accepted Ministerial Discipline Process. We understand that the
Deputy General Secretary is looking into this matter as part of his responsibility for the
regular revision of the Manual.

Revised Terms of Reference required for the Assembly Pastoral Committee in the new
situation. We understand that the General Secretary is attending to this matter.

Other aspects of Church Discipline, including that of Elders and Members (as called for
by Assembly but not tackled by this Working Party) together with aspects of Ministerial
shortcomings which do not call for disciplinary action under the Section O Process
e.g., allegations of laziness or inability to do the work.



54.

We suggest that, at a later stage, Mission Council should decide how to deal with
such matters.

Assembly will doubtless wish for an Annual Report from the Commission Panel.
As the Panel will probably meet rarely as a body, we suggest that this might be
provided by its officers. We further suggest that the first such report shouid be
made in 1999 when the Process will have been operative for nearly two years.

We are aware that there are imperfections within the work we have dane, despite
our best efforts to eliminate them. We have already prepared a list of possible
amendments which may be required at some time in the future to improve the
Process and have passed this list to the Secretary of the Assembly Commission
Panel. None of them, in our judgement, drastically affects the operation of the
Process. Further amendments will doubtless be found necessary in the light of
experience. We propose that the Secretary of the Panel maintains a list of all these
and brings proposals to Assembly in 1999 as part of the first Report of the Panel.

We have been greatly assisted in our work by close contact with those in thc

Methodist Church who have been drafting and proposing procedures for their own
Church while we have heen draftine onrs. The officers of the Panel hope to keep in

trnieh with them ae anre osnarate nrannaeaic take effect for we have much to ieam
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the (Jenerdl Secretary, continue to hold the Ioles they held when appointed to do
this work. In any case, we judge that the work to which we were commissioned is
now complete. It therefore seems to us inappropriate that the Working Party
should continue in existence and thus we ask that we be discharged.

Margaret Carrick Smith -former Convener, Accreditation Sub-Committee

Martin Cressey ~former Assembly Clerk

Hartley Oldham - Legal Adviser

Tony Burnham - General Secretary

Keith Forecast -former Convener, Ministries Committee - Convener of Working
Party

Michael Diffey - former Secretary for Ministries )Secrefaries to

Christine Craven - Secretary for Ministries from October 1996) Working Party
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MISSION COUNCIL STAFFING ADVISORY GROUP

REPORT _TO MISSION COUNCIL 30th SEPTEMBER to 2nd OCTOBER 1997

INTRODUCT iON

1. The Staffing Advisory Group met on 11th September 1997 primarily to
consider a proposal relating to the following post:

Secretary for Ecumenical Relations.
SECRETARY FOR ECUMENICAL RELATIONS

2. This post is lifed until 31st August 1998 and is currently filled by
Revd Sheila Maxey.

3. A paper which argued for the continuation of the post, prepared by Revd
Bob Andrews (new Convener of the Ecumenical Committee), had been made
available to the members of the Group in advance of its meeting. During
the meeting the Group had the opportunity to question Revd Bob Andrews in
person and the exchanges and resultant discussion werc most helpful. Also
made available to the Group was the revised Job Description (dated
September 1997) which is attached to this Report.

4. The United Reformed Church has long understood that mission and
ccumenism go hand-in-hand together. Increasingly, it is seen that for
mission to be successful it must involve working in partnership with other
churches, both in this country and overseas. It is clear to the members
of the Group that the developing relationships between churches, both bi -
laterally and through the Ecumenical Instruments, requires there to be a
credible, full-time member of staff who can serve as the focal point of the
URC’s ecumenical enterprise. Accordingly, the Group recommends to
Mission Council that the post of Secretary for Ecumenical Relations should
continue for a further lifed period of 5 years from 1 September 1998.

5 It is also clear to the Group that post should be filled by a person who

has cxperience, knowledge and expertise within both mission and ecumenism,

but it is also necessary for the post-holder to have theological training

and insight, and be able to bring and articulate a Reformed understanding

of issues which arise in the course of discussions and developing

relationships with other churches and traditions. The Group recommends
1=






Secretary for Ecumenical Relations
Job Description

Responsible to : the General Secretary

The Purpose of the Job
1. To develop and maintain the relationships, at local, regional and national level, of
the United Reformed Church with the other churches and the ecumenical instruments
m the United Kingdom.
2. To help and encourage the United Reformed Church to receive and learn from
personnel coming from partner churches overseas, particularly through the Council for
World Mission.

Main Duties
I. General Assembly. Mission Council. Provinces and Districts.
To attend and provide the General Assembly and the Mission Council with information
necessary for the proper conduct of its business. To network, inform, advise and
consult the province and district ecumenical officers through visits, consultations and
mailings.

2. Eeumenical Commitiee

In consultation with the Secretary for International Church Relatmns to prepare the
agenda. documentation and minutes in relation to that part of the committee business
dealing with ecumenical relations within the United Kingdom. To conduct
correspondence in the committee's name.

3. Ministry in Ecumenical Situations Graits for Eeumenically
Appointed Eeumenieal @fficers

To co-operate with the Secretary to the Advisory Group on Grants and Loans in
consulting with the provinces about their needs for such grants, preparing the annual
budget and arranging for payment

A. lovitations to General Assembly
To initiate invitations on behalf of the General Secretary to voting representatives and
official visitors from partner churches in the United Kingdom to the General Assembly.

3. Other Ecumenieal Bodies

To represent the United Reformed Church, by virtue of office, at the Assembly of the
Council of Churches for Britain and Ireland, the Forum and the Enabling Group and
the Group for Local Unity of Churches Together in England, and the Free Church
Federal Council.

To service bi-lateral liaison groups and set up and service occasional bi-laterai
consultations and conversations.

To keep in close contact with the United Reformed Church's different and developing
ecumenical relations in the three nations.
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Pilot Development Officer

At its meeting in October 1996 Mission Council discussed and then passed a resolution
on this subject. The minute and resolution read:

MASTER PILOT Following a discussion on whether this post was open to women as
well as men and lay persons as well as ordained the following resolution was carried
although it was recognised that changes might have to be negotiated. It was also
noted that there were ecumenical considerations to take into account.

Mission Council recommends that the post of Master Pilot (or Pilot Development Officer
{Master Pilot}) should be continued for a further period of 5 years from an appointment
being made or until the post holder leaves, whichever is the shorter. The appointment
should be made on the understanding that the post is linked to a half-time pastorate in
East Midlands Province, with the half-time Master Pilot counting against that Province's
ministerial deployment quota.

Serious efforts to fill the post within the terms of the resolution failed. The search was
therefore widened to include other Provinces than the East Midlands. The post was
advertised and candidates interviewed. The Revd Erica Beglin, part-time minister at
Walton-on-the-Hill, was chosen for the appointment and the Youth and Childrens Work
Committee confirmed her appointment as from 1 August 1997 for 5 years.

However, Southern Province was not prepared to count her work as Pilot Development
Officer against its ministerial deployment quota. The reason is that the Province has
recently worked very hard to reduce its number of ministers and did not feel able at
this time to accept what is effectively a further reduction.

The Province was prepared to contribute the stipend costs of this appointment,
however. It has agreed to pay the cost of a half-stipend for 5 years.

This enabled the appointment to be made and Erica to begin her work. However the
status of the post is not clear and the principle of Provinces paying for national posts
(however welcome it is) needs to be questioned.

It is suggested that Mission Council regularises the present position and initiates some
further thinking by resolving as follows:

"Mission Council
(a) confirms its resolution of 2 October 1996 regarding the continuation
of the post of Pilot Development Officer;
(b) accepts, with thanks to the Southern Province, the arrangements that
have been made for the appointment of the Revd Erica Beglin;
and (c) asks the Mission Council Advisory Group to consider and advise on
the future standing of this post”.

John Waller
September 1997
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Decision needed on
paragraphs 8 and 12

Assembly resolution on the discipline of all members

Assembly commends Mission Council for the work done on the

disciplinary procedures for ordained ministers of word and sacrament

and asks Mission Council to continue this work by reviewing:

1. all the procedures for disciplinary action for all members of
the URC whether they be ordained or not.
2. and also its procedures for when pastoral difficulties or

break down occur.
(Resolution 54 of General Assembly 1996: Record p.23)

This paper is written in two parts. It begins with the first part of the resolution,

which
action

1.

requires Mission Council to review "all the procedures for disciplinary
for all members of the URC whether they be ordained or not".

Disciplinary procedures for ministers have been agreed by the General
Assembly of 1997 and it therefore seems unnecessary to consider
ministers again. The review sought really relates to church members
who are not ministers.

Discipline may be required on either doctrinal grounds or on grounds of
conduct.

The structures of the United Reformed Church make it clear that the
Church Meeting is responsible for maintaining standards of membership,
and suspending or removing names from the membership roll, always on
advice from the Elders' Meeting. (Structures 2(1)(ix). The foundation
upon which such decisions are made should be Schedules A, B and D of
the Basis of Union, as relevant, and of course the Basis itself.

It is clear that the discipline of members is presently regarded amongst
us as a local matter, with the normal possibility of appeal to the District
Council.

It may now be argued that it would be helpful to prepare some guidelines
to aid Elders' Meetings in forming their advice. There is something of a
precedent for this in the statement of good practice for those working
with children and young people. The argument against could be that the
circumstances affecting church members are so varied that in every case
local knowledge has to be paramount.

The production of disciplinary procedures for ministers carried the
implication that a particular ministry requires particular standards. Is the
logic of this that there should be disciplinary procedures






12.

(a)

(b)

(c)

(d)

(e)

The church at large may need to be reminded of the structures
that already exist and in particular that it is always possible to
seek the help of the next widest Council.

The experience of some Provinces in arranging courses in conflict
management and intervention might usefully be shared with
others.

The example of some Provinces in arranging courses in conflict
management and intervention might usefully be shared with
others.

Attention could be drawn to Alan Sell's book on 'Church
Discipline'. {The Doctrine, Prayer and Worship Committee is
currently considering the future of the series of books, of which
this is one).

A dossier of successful methods of resolving pastoral breakdown
might be assembled.

If the general tenor of the Moderators' response is one we wish to
follow, then Mission Council might respond to the Assembly in the
following way:

12.1

12.2

Dealing with pastoral difficulties and breakdown is primarily the
responsibility of Elders' and Church meetings, together with the
District Council whenever a minister is particularly involved.
District Councils in particular need to be sure that their procedures
are reviewed and publicised at regular intervals, and that available
resources of support are also made known.

Provinces are urged to give support and training to those who may
be involved in seeking to resolve difficulties. In particular,
attention is drawn to the experiment of appointing pastoral
consultants in Thames North Province, and the organisation of
courses in conflict management and intervention in East Midlands,
Thames North and Southern Provinces.

John Waller
September 1997
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Report of the Mission Council Advisory Group
The Group has met twice since last Mission Council, on 29 April and 2 September.

At its last meeting Mission Council agreed to accept the New Community Church,
Halstead, into the United Reformed Church. There had been considerable discussion
about the circumstances that had led to the formation of that church, so MCAG has
asked that the general issues raised be discussed by the meeting of the representatives
of Provincial Listed Buildings Advisory Committees.

MCAG advised the General Secretary (and through him the Training Committee) that
the question of advising on which colleges the United Reformed Church should use in
training ministers might best be remitted to an ad hoc group.

The request for comments in the operation of Mission Council in its first 5 years
brought seven responses. No common themes emerged and MCAG concluded that
time should not be given to pursuing this matter.

At its September meeting MCAG learned that the Revd Dr John Clark was unable to
be the theological reflector at this Mission Council due to a diary conflict that had just
been discovered. It was agreed that it was too late to seek a replacement.

The report on Oversight Ministries was not considered at the March Council meeting
due to lack of time. All the members of the group which produced the report have
been thanked and a written apology given to the convener (Rhona Jones) for the time
she spent waiting to present the report. MCAG asked for a recommendation as to
how to take this matter forward but, at its September meeting, did not feel ready to
proceed. For this reason, and recognising agenda pressure, it has deferred the
Oversight Ministries report to the January meeting.

Discussions have taken place between the Clerk, her predecessor and Christine
Hardwick about more efficient ways of producing the minutes of Mission Council and
General Assembly. In future this will be done with the use of lap top computers.
Christine did not feel competent to use the new technology but she generously agreed
to stand down as minutes' secretary in order to allow a change to be made. She has
been warmly thanked for her work for us. MCAG wishes to propose that Mrs. Sally
Brooks be appointed as minutes secretary for Mission Council and General Assembly
for a period of 4 years, ending with the Assembly of July 2001.

Election to vacant place on MCAG: The Constitution of the Group includes two
people elected from among the conveners of Assembly committees. One of these
places is currently filled by Wilma Frew but she now becomes a member of MCAG as
Moderator- elect. There is therefore a "Convener vacancy". All the current conveners
are eligible, apart from John Sutcliffe who is already a member of the Group.

Under separate headings MCAG will bring recommendations on the response to
Assembly resolution 18; the discipline of members and pastoral procedures; the report

on Authority; and the future status of the URC Holiday Forum.
John Waller
10 September 1997
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Memorandum from Church and Society Committee on ADVISERS and work around AIDS

1 Mission Council members will probably not recall (even if they were around!) that in 1991
the then Executive Committee gave approval to the proposal from Church and Society not to appoint
a second full-time generalist staff member (to replace Mrs Anne Sutcliffe who had recently moved on)
but to develop a programme of part-time Advisers on a few selected issues from the wide range of
potential agenda, using the equivalent of that salary. Since 1992 the major pieces of work have been
on Housing (Craig Russell) and European Issues (Philip Woods) and we have been able to devote
some resources to Regional Advocacy (Susan Flynn). We think this strategy has worked well.

2 After a review in early 1996, we are now embarked on a fresh selection of themes, with
specialists to work for us and with us. Most of this was reported to Assembly. (pp. 69f)
We shall work on Environmental Concerns with David Pickering; we appreciate the willingness of
his colleagues and congregation to encourage this work by a distinctively qualified minister.
We have currently a preliminary investigation under way on work on Ageing and Older Persons
jointly with Discipleship and Witness Committee involving Nigel Appleton as consultant and we
shall commission more work leading up to 1999, the designated International Year of Older
Persons.
Thirdly, we are commissioning Pathway productions (the Church of Scotland production unit) to
produce a video on Economics, with the William Temple Foundation of Manchester assisting with
the preparation of associated training material and events.

3 We are now coming to terms with the fact that the ‘special category ministry” of National
AIDS Adviser will cease at the end of this year. We have been considering how to sustain a little
work on certain specific tasks under this heading subject into 1998, because we feel that the matter is
still a vital one. These tasks will be refined by the congoing Working Group on AIDS which has now
been established by Church and Society. The committee decided, at its recent September meeting, to
commission this work from Revd Justine Wyatt and from the London Ecumenical AIDS Trust (LEAT),
the body which it was agreed by Mission Council should receive a grant from the church.

Our reason for reporting this to Mission Council now is to reinforce and clarify the point that
such a consultancy will be very modest in terms of the time to be spent; we estimate the work to be
done will take at most 50 days in 1998 and probably less in 1999, with no plans to continue beyond
then. But the committee was unanimous that some consultancy work would be appropriate in this
field and that, given her recent experience and continuing commitment, it would be appropriate for
justine to be asked to be involved, even though there may be a risk of confusion because her full-time
ministry will have just ended, and that it would be perverse to ask someone else simply because of
that risk. We shall help her cope with the possible difficulties in making the change from one style of
working to another.



# from 30 September

DD MISSION COUNCIL
j to 2 October 1997

The Task Group recommendations

We recommend that the money be allocated to the following:

1. Pembrokeshire District Minister for Youth & Children. £2,000.
We see this as a valuable area of mission work which is not being tackled at present and
could enable significant areas of growth in an area of concern.

3. Builth Wells Mission & Church Growth Project. £1,600.
Builth has already begun a creative project which is bringing about growth in various
ways. This development will further a new outreach programme to young people.

6. Brecon Rural Group. £4,500.
Rural churches and ministry are often overiooked. This special category minister as well as
encouraging growth in this area of Breconshire begins to redress the situation.

7. Newport URC Christian Resources. £400.
While this is small scale it aims to draw together the network of youth and children’s work
pursued by the church so that the faith can be presented in helpful and relevant ways.

8. Fairwater, Cardiff. Time for God worker. £3,000.

Fairwater URC have begun to reach out to the Fairwater community by making their
building available. However, they are aware that unless the congregation gets to know the
groups using their building it will not result in growth. This worker will begin that face to
face process.

9. South Wales District Council Mission Enabler. £10,000,

This seems a substantial piece of work which will encourage local churches to respond to
the opportunities for mission in their locality and wrestle with the underlying issues and
causes of decline and growth.

But this is to be paid over once District Council have concurred fully with calling
someone to the post.

11. Christchurch, Rhyl. Rent Guarantee Scheme. £1,000.
Homelessness is a major social evil and we wanted to encourage participation in a project
which could help release people from the spiral of debt.

14. Canton Uniting Church, Cardiff. CRCW project. £5,500.

This represents a long term serious piece of community outreach whereby a church could
become deeply involved in bringing change to community life in Canton.

This is to be paid over once the CRCW project in Canton has been properly established
with the CRCW Programme nationally and District locally.

TOTAL: £28,000
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Following the March, 1997, Svnod & working party was formed, drawing expertise
from the Property Task Group, and an architect undertook a feasibility study to
examine potential locations, accommodation requirements, and costs. Another group
began the process of reviewing the oflice administration - staffing and facilities - with a
view to future needs and taking into account the changes which have recently
occurred.

Ecumenical consultations have taken place with Roman Catholics and Methodists in
Liverpool. At the present time there may be the possibility of the Methodists sharing
accommodation and further consultaions with the Methodist Property Division are
necessary. The feasibility study indicates that accommodation for the Methodists/ or
others could be included at a future date. Methodist enquiries are not as advanced as
the Mersey Synod.

On 25th. September the Synod Miss.on Executive met to receive the reports of the
feasibility study and staffing requirements, an outline budget for the provision and
running costs of the Office/ Resource Centre. The Mission Executive will bring a
recommendation {0 the meeting of Synod on 1st. November, 1997, for a decision fo
agree to the funding of a new Provincial Office and Resource Centre. Before the
meeting of Synod consultations with the Elders and Church Meeting of the local
church likely to be involved with the project will take place.

It is clear that there is still considerable work to be done before Synod will have the
opportunity to consider and, hopefully, approve the project. If approval is given, the
aim would be for the new facilities to e available by mid 1998,

The potential CWM gift of £26,000 has been the spur to the Mersey Province to

pursue this project with a sense of excitement and is seen as part of the fulfilling of
our mission vision for the future.

Angus W, Duncan

Synod Clerk

26.9.97.






'GIVEN FOR GROWTH'

PROVINCIAL TASK GROUP RECOMMENDATIONS
We received 15 applications for grants from the money allocated to us by Mission Council
from CWM. We were very impressed by the majority of applications but were, as expected,

unable to fund all the projects. We allocated £28,000 in total.

The criteria we agreed as a Task Group

1. We will not fund building work.

2. We will not fund maintenance of existing church work.

3. We will fund new mission centred projects which are evangelical in nature, which are about
outreach and service of a community, or both.

4. We would prefer to fund long-term projects rather than short-term projects.

5. We would favour work with vulnerable people in our society over work with the 'general
public.'

A precis of the 15 project proposals:

1. Pembrokeshire District Council Minister for Children & Youth Work.
The request was for £2,000 to meet the expenses of Non-stipendiary Minister in such a post
for a period of 2 years.

2. Peter Devaney.

A £12,000 District/Provincial Church growth project to encourage local churches to look at
what makes churches grow. N.B. We disregarded this application as it had neither District
nor Provincial backing.

3. Builth Wells Mission and Church Growth Project.
The request was for £1,800 to provide instruments for a drama and music project aimed at 16
- 20 year olds which has grown out of their outreach work with young people.

4. Caebach URC Boiler House Renovation Project.

The request was for £6,000 - £7,000 to enable the congregation to make use of their adjacent
property. N.B. Unfortunately we disregarded this application as we had made it clear that we
would not give money for building work. However, we have advised them of the URC access
grants for facilities for people with disabilities.

5. Garden City URC.

The request was for £1,000 to buy a new piano for their Sisterhood and Crusader meetings.
N.B. We regarded this as maintenance of existing activities rather than the development of
new mission work and so we disregarded this application.

6. Brecon Rural Group Special Category ministry expenses.
The request was for £7,000 towards the local expenses of ministry aimed at mission and
growth in an area experiencing the classic signs of rural poverty and isolation.






Comments

1. The successful projects should submit reports after 12 months so that the Province
can hear of the stories of growth that emerge from this gift to the Province.

2. The grants are to be spent on the projects that they have specified in their
application. Any changes should be negotiated with the Province.

3. If the grant is not taken up by South Wales District Council or Canton the province
may reconsider decisions not to fund Park URC's project or that of Llanishen URC.

Revd Peter Cruchley-Jones
Convener

CWM Gift Money Task Group
July 1997


















Deputy General Secretary The Revd. John Waller MA

Direct line telephone: 0171 916 8646

Direct line fax: 0171 916 1928
The Revd Raymond Adams,
URC South Western Province,
The Manse,
Norton Fitzwarren,
Taunton, Somerset TA2 6RU. 19 June 1997

Thank you for your letter of 7 June, making me aware of the strong concern of
the Moderators for an agreed policy on the number of ministers set in context
of a mission strategy which has been the subject of analysis, thought and
prayer. Both Tony Burnham and Christine Craven have told me of the
discussion you had with them.

| agree that the Mission Council is the forum in which such a policy can be
crafted before commendation to the General Assembly. However | hope that
can be done by using existing structures rather than by creating new ones.

RPAG has been given the task of preparing "a rolling five year plan which takes
account of possible changes in society and in the life of the church on which
the allocation of resources may be based". It is responsible for budgets and for
consulting about both financial and human resources. It is an advisory group to
Mission Council. "Mission Council will make all recommendations to the
Assembly about the use of resources”.

This is an immense task and | believe we should not underestimate the time it
will take to get the Church thinking and planning in this way, after years of
deciding policy almost exclusively by annual budgets and the occasional special
appeal.

The Five Year Plan presented to the 1996 Assembly was a first step and | felt it
was welcomed by the Assembly as a valuable mission tool. However it was
certainly open to criticism. It declared a policy on the number of ministers
without saying how it could be achieved. It asked questions about the
relationship of the number of ministers to matters of mission and growth
without being clear how answers would be sought. And it proved statistically
very unreliable in regard to both finance and the number of ministers (the two
being very closely related). These are only examples of its flaws.

Comtid...... s
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My hope was that an improved Five Year Plan would have been presented to
the 1997 Assembly. No doubt it would have been if changes of personnel had
not slowed down the whole process. There is no reason why the process
cannot be picked up in 1997/8 and | am sure RPAG will want to stimulate the
Mission Council to do just that. It may also want to commission particular
groups or committees to do work on some of the big issues.

In short, | believe that we set up the mechanisms to do what the Moderators
seek, some three years ago. We need to learn how to use them effectively.

Your letter makes reference to the mechanism agreed in 1995 to control the
number of ministers. Some of us spent many hours working that out!

However it quickly became apparent that the notion behind the mechanism,
namely that floods of ministers were about to come on to the payroll, was a
misconception. It would, | believe, have been very unhelpful to have asked the
1996 Assembly to undo immediately what had been done in the previous year.
However my view is that the mechanism should now be reviewed. There is
need to have a system of control, even if we cannot see it being used in the
next year or two.

| hope you will not mind my copying your letter and my reply to the officers of
RPAG and also to Tony and Christine. We all share the Moderators' concern
and we will be encouraged by the searching questions being asked.

Finally, being fully aware of the Moderators' anxiety not to appear as a council
of the Church, | will take the risk of reminding you that individually you are
members of many of the Church's councils and not least of the General
Assembly. It may be that if you press your concerns there, it will make easier
the task of those of us who work with committees. It will also help combat the
dangerous conception that "the URC" is anything other than all of us together.

Talk about teaching grandmothers to suck eggs!! See you all in Portsmouth.

Yours,

c.c. Revd. Duncan Wilson
Mr Dai Hayward
Revd. Tony Burnham
Revd. Christine Craven
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